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1. Narrative and non-narrative 

Postmodernism makes it difficult to maintain, among other things, 
th at historical facts are discovered or found, that these 'facts', things 
like names, dates, places and events, somehow speak for 
themselves, although simple reflection should be enough to 
establish that, to echoe Richard Rorty, "the world does not speak, 
we do. "2 It is we who speak for names, dates, places, ànd events, 
and in so doing, transform a meaningless sequence of letters or 
series of numbers into an historical person or epoch of some 
importanee. This process of speaking-for otherwise disparate 'facts' 
is cal/ed 'narrative' and narrative, as Roland Barthes once observed, 
seems to be "simply there like life itself . . . international, 
transhistorical, transcultural. "3 

But philosophy has also been presumed to be "international, 
transhistorical, transcultural" and "simply there like life itself," and 
philosophy is often thought to be a non-narrative form of language. 
Narrative is thought to deal with what is transitory, ephemeral, and 
contingent, wh at the Platonic Socrates calls the world of Becoming, 
while philosophy deals what persists through change, what is 
necessarily true. Philosophy's claim to be international, 
transhistorical, and transcultural is also a function of the "objects" it 
studies;4 indeed, philosophy often reads as if it were speaking for 
these objects, and not for the philosopher who is writing it. Thus 
does philosophy concern Reality or the world of Being, although the 
author to whom the distinction between Being and Becoming is 
usually attributed--Plato--wrote dialogues in which the speaking is 
done by characters and not by Being or Reality, nor for that matter, 
by Plato himself. 5 Strangely, when Plato's dialogues are seen as 
philosophy they are typically not se en as dialogues; rather, the 
philosophy in the dialogues is identified with what Socrates--or in his 
absence, the Eleatic or Athenian Stranger--say plus what their 
statements logically imply. 

Excepting those post-Platonic philosophers who call attention 
to themselves as writers, philosophers do not often, if ever, claim 
that Reality is speaking in their philosophical writing; indeed, they 
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rarely acknowledge that anyone--or anything--is speaking or writing 
at al1.6 Many philosophers would claim that the referent of 
philosophical statements is Reality--or real objects--whatever is 
publicly observabie or at least knowable through reason. But who is 
doing the referring to Reality, what these references are supposed 
to be, and how they are to be understood--is far from clear, though 
the one thing they presumably are not is a narrative. Narratives, 
after all, are stories, and as such, are problematic because, among 
other things, they do not distinguish between real and imaginary 
events. But story telling becomes a problem, Hayden White points 
out, "only after two orders of events [the real and the imaginary] 
dispose themselves before . . . [the story teller] as possible 
components of his stories and his story telling is compelled to 
exfoliate under the injunction to keep the two orders unmixed in his 
discourse. Wh at we call 'mythic' narrative is under no obligation to 
keep the two orders of events distinct from one another. Narrative 
becomes a problem only when we wtsh to give to real events the 
form story" (4). 

The obligation to keep real and imaginary events separate 
makes narrative a problem for the historian because without a story 
there is no way to endow events with meaning which is one of the 
purposes of historical writing. With narration, however, comes either 
the threat contaminating the real with the imaginary, or the conceit 
th at it is real events who are speaking for themselves, and not the 
historian who is writing. For most post-Platonic philosophers, that 
the imaginary might contaminate the real is sufficient to eschew 
narrative altogether, but narrative is unacceptable for another, even 
more important, reason. Unlike the historian, poet, or novelist, the 
philosopher is concerned to expose and conceptualize the structure 
of being, language, rationality, or consciousnesses, the structures 
that are said to support all of our activities, including narrative. 
Necessary truths are thought to escape the determinations of time 
which are the stuff of narrative syntax; like the truths of 
mathematics, they require a propositional syntax. A proposition, say, 
'two plus two equals four' is not subject to change; we do not say 
"'two plus two equals four' today but I am not sure about yesterday 
and there's no telling about tomorrow." The 'is' of propositions 
though grammatically tensed is logically tenseless, unlike the 
narrative 'is'; the philosopher is concerned with logos, not muthos. 
Thus are the structures of being, language, rationality, or 
consciousness often articulated in the language of logic, 
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mathematics, and science, and thus does a philosophical 
assessment of narrative not sound like a narrative. But neither can a 
philosophical assessment sound exactly like a logical, mathematical 
or scientific assessment, for then it would not be specifically 
"philosophical." 

What possible meaning, then, can obtain for philosophical 
terms and philosophical propositions? It seems more than unlikely 
that philosophy could sustain the claim to be a non-narrative form of 
writing and at the same time explain our experience as beings in 
time, but our interest here is on philosophy before it thought to 
become non-narrative, when it was written in the form of dramatic 
dialogues by Plato. Before post-Platonic philosophy, international, 
transhistorical, transcultural truths, if indeed they were such, were 
conveyed by narrative. What was true and what was real, then, 
emerged as or in narrative, since philosophy as we know it did not 
yet exist, but was occurring in the passage from muthos to logos. 7 

2. Muthos and logos 

Arguably it is the ancient philosophers concern to distinguish 
between muthos and logos which contributes to the picture of 
philosophy as non-narrative. But it is not clear that the ancient 
distinction between muthos and logos corresponds to the distinction 
between real and imaginary which is thought to drive the distinction 
between narrative and philosophy. We distinguish the true and the 
real from the false and the fictional, but muthos is neither true nor 
false and so it cannot be the completely false character of myth 
which distinguishes it from logos. 

Perhaps our distinction is prompted by the fact that muthos 
conveys what is said of the gods. For the Greeks, what is said of the 
gods is no doubt true, but this does not mean that what is said of the 
gods needs to correspond to a perceivable state of affairs. As Paul 
Veyne reminds us, the Greeks would have been astounded to see 
Zeus emerge from the sea as a white bull. They would have been 
astounded because the world that myths describe is "situated in a 
noble and platonic temporality, as foreign to individual experience 
and individual interests as are government proclamations and 
esoterie theories learned at school ... "8 By analogy, we might say that 
the Greeks believed their myths the way we believe the Big Bang; to 
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ask whether the Big Bang is true or not is to completely miss the 
point of its explanatory or narrativizing power. 

It is crucial that what is said of the gods must be said by 
someone other than the gods themselves. The distribution of the 
myths is the task of the poet, the speaker who knows. 
Epistemologically, however, the poet cannot be said to know 
anything more than his audience because "the essence of myth ... 
is that it is worthy of being known by all" (45). Veyne suggests that 
the poet cannot be primarily interested in establishing epistemic 
authority over his audience because he is not, in principle, privy to 
esoterie information. The poet, rather, is interested in establishing a 
re/ationship with his audience. This relationship consists in the 
communication of information which belongs to everyone and no 
one simu/taneous/y--what "everybody knows." Muthos, from its 
origin to its demise, is public property. We suggest it is this public 
character of myth which should prevent us from too quickly 
characterizing muthos as fictional and fa/se in re/ation to logos as 
rea/ and true. 

As Veyne suggests, although the myths were "foreign to 
everyday experience," the myths articulate a cultural heritage, a 
tradition in the fullest sense. 9 Just as traditions are neither true nor 
false, they are a/so not present as though "before our eyes." Rather, 
traditions convey a "general sense" of what is conceivably true or 
false. As long as one's tradition mandates that the present conform 
to the past, it is quite easy to believe in myths. /t is only when the 
Greeks begin to interpret the past in terms of the present that 
narratives like myth become suspect. "For it is one thing to believe 
that in the past there were already kings and another entirely to 
believe that there were monsters, which no longer exist" (53). 

We call the criticism of traditions--the interpretation of the past 
in terms of the present--philosophy and history. Unlike myth, 
philosophy and history call the past into question because the 
marvelous is not evident in everyday. But does this mean that the 
marvelous does not or never did exist? Although it is inconceivable 
to us that the myths could contain a shred of truth, it is more 
inconceivable to the Greeks that the myths could be full of lies. For 
to speak in ancient Greece is to always speak of something, never 
nothing. Veyne suggests that while the earliest "historians" are busy 
sorting names, dates, places and events from the legends; the first 
"philosophers" concern themselves with the allegorical interpretation 
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of the myths (62). These allegorical interpretations comprise an 
ancient form of exegesis which is called "logos" and is conceived as 
a process of "rediscovering [the] truthful basis" of myth while 
simultaneously sheering it of its impious and therefore 
"pedagogically dangerous" content (61-62). In other words, logos 
continues to abide in the world ot muthos by reinventing its content 
and reinterpreting its form. 

The transition trom muthos to logos has been explained in a 
variety of ways; it has been seen to entail or be entailed by "the 
secularization of speech" by Vernant and Detienne, the invention of 
democracy by Jaeger, and the miraculous awakening of scientific 
rationality by Guthrie. 10 All of these explanations are plausible to the 
extent they emphasize not one narrative or kind of narrative 
overtaking another but a gradual change in the "content" of 
narrative. But logos continues to convey what is said of the gods, 
what is immortal or "deathless," what is or has Being. And what is 
said of Being continues to be said by someone else, by a speaker 
who knows, and at times, by one who claims to know nothing. 

3. Socratic /ogol 

One of the most enigmatic and influential speakers of antiquity had 
to have been Socrates. Certainly what Socrates said and how he 
said it is of central concern to those who focus on the Platonic 
dialogue. What "Socrates said" was written down and collected in a 
body of work known as the "Soera tic logot' or the Socratic 
conversations, although the phrase "Socratic logot' does not appear 
in ancient literature until the Poelies. Aristotle refers to a vast 
collection of prose works which feature Socrates and his 
conversations as Socratic logoi, and it is Aristotle who first raises the 
issue of the proper name for the logoi in tandem with another body 
of work, Sophron's mimes. Like Socratic logoi, Sophron's mimes do 
not adhere to a regular or specific poetic meter, and thus neither the 
logoi nor the mimes would be properly eal/ed "poetic" by some. 
Nonetheless, both the logoi and the mimes "imitate humans in 
action," and it is this feature which Aristotle emphasizes in his 
attempt to classify the Socratic logoi and Sophron's mimes within a 
larger theory of mimesis that includes music, dance and painting. 11 

For Aristotle, the logo; seem to be significant not because they offer 
the truth about Socrates but because they imitate or represent 
Socratic speech. 12 The "genre" to which Plato's dialogues seem to 
have belonged in their own time was neither narrative nor 
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philosophy, but those works which speak for Socrates and in which 
Socrates speaks. 

The first authors of the Socratic logoi were "those of Socrates 
associates who attempted to commemorate his life by recording his 
conversations for prosperity."13 Many of the so-called characters 
mentioned in, for example, Plato's Phaedo or Xenophon's 
Memorabilia, are legitimate authors of their own Socratic logai. Vet 
the pervasiveness and the diversity of the logoi "a lso enabled 
others, who were not themselves associates of Socrates, to claim 
the mantie of his authority" (4) in providing their own philosophical 
ideas. The result is that Socrates was made to speak for a variety of 
positions; his presence in any work was considered plausible as 
long as the philosophical views put forth could be seen to be a 
development of Socrates' own teachings. Although modern 
scholarship focuses primarily on Plato's "Socrates" as the major 
source in establishing the teachings of the historical Socrates, 
throughout the fourth century Plato's dialogues were seen as "one 
among several competing interpretations of Socrates' philosophy" 
(7). We cannot simply assume that Plato's account is the true or real 
account of Socrates, but neither can we assume that Plato's account 
is false or imaginary. Concerning the Socratic logai, the distinction 
between fiction and fact does not obtain, and perhaps neither does 
the distinction between the voice of the historical Socrates and th at 
of the author who is speaking for Socrates. Indeed the more 
important question seems to be th at asked by Paul A. Vander 
Waerdt: "How do we think we can understand Socrates without 
understanding how he was able to inspire such diverse philosophical 
movements?" (10). 

This question might best be answered by first acknowledging 
that the Socrates of the Socratic logai, like the epic Achilies and the 
tragic Oedipus of the muthoi which preceded it, is public property. 
Our search for the "true" Socrates reflects our beliefs about the 
rights of authors to their own intellectual property, and although we 
might say that such a belief is evident in the competing claims of 
ancient authors to represent the authentic Socratic philosophy, the 
issue is wh at is meant by 'authentic'. The authors of the Socratic 
logoi are concerned to speak for Socrates, but not verbatim. Rather 
there is an increasing tendency to narrativize over the "external 
facts" of a situation, to convey not names, dates, places and events 
per se, but something like a "general sense." 
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In his discussion of the ongln of wh at we call "political 
philosophy" Werner Jaeger observes that Thucydides, for example, 
does not reproduce the speeches of important statesmen word for 
word. 14 Rather, Thucydides freely admits that unlike his record of 
"external facts" he makes each character say what he feels the 
politica 1 situation demands. Thucydides neither freely interprets what 
is said by someone else, nor exactly transcribes what is said by 
someone else, but concerns himself with conveying the "general 
sense" of what is said. A "general sen se" is neither true nor false; 
rather it fits a given situation in much the same way as anecdotes fit 
certain conversations and not others. Were not the authors of the 
Socratic logo; also concerned to convey a "general sen se" of 
Socrates rather than the "external facts" about him? Some of Plato's 
conscious literary decisions, for example, not appearing in the 
dialogues, might be seen as his attempt not to undermine his 
authority to speak for "the reai" Socrates. As Elinor J.M. West 
observes, Plato's "anonymity" might suggest that Plato is attempting 
to preserve the oral character of Socrates teaching. That is, Plato is 
more interested in showing us Socrates than echoing Socrates. 15 

We might still be tempted to ask which "general sense" of 
Socrates is the most fitting? There is reason to believe that in 
antiquity this was a crucial issue. Ancient writers eager to criticize 
Plato insist that Plato modeled his Socrates after one or more of the 
character types from Sophron's mimes. 16 Modern scholars admit th at 
Plato would have had direct access to the works of the Sicilian 
Sophron via his association with the court of Dionysus land 11 in 
Syracuse. 17 There is a problem, however, with discussing Plato's 
possible debt to Sophron: Sophron's mimes are entirely comic and 
Sophron's characters are "humbie" and "Iow" , we might even say 
vulgar, ill bred, and uneducated. Sophron's dialogues do not occur 
between contemporaries as do Plato's, but transpire between 
character types. Conversation between these types is indicated by 
the letters 'A' or '8,' but never by the particular character's names. 
Moreover, one-half of these character types are female. In this way, 
Sophron's dialogues divide neatly into two seemingly "naturai" 
categories, male and female. 

Most of us remain convinced, with Diskin Clay, that Sophron's 
"mimes stand a world apart from the world captured and recalled in 
the Socratic logoi,"18 and that whatever influence Sophron's 
unseemly characters may have had on Plato, Socrates provided 
much greater inspiration; indeed, inspired the creation of the model 
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philosopher. But we must not be too hasty in dismissing the comic 
aspects of Socrates, for while Socrates was alive he was a model 
for the comic poets of Athens. Indeed, some readers of Plato have 
acknowledged comedy's influence on the dialogues; Arlene 
Saxenhouse has argued, following Strauss and Bioom, that the 
entire Republic is comic, that it is thematically and structurally based 
on Aristophanes's play the Birds. 19 

4. Comedy and philosophy 

The plot of the Birds is summarized as follows by Saxen house: 

two Athenians leave Athens to find a commodious and 
pleasant place in which to live, one which is free from the 
tribulations of Athens ... what they seek ... is the natural city, 
one which accords with natural desires and needs, where 
one may act without the inhibitions imposed by 
conventional society ... [this] natural city ... [is] among the 
birds. There they find no money, no private property, no 
servants, and complete sexual freedom for both 
heterosexual and homosexual activities (891). 

That Socrates nowhere refers to Aristophanes does not argue 
against Saxenhouse' claim, for it was common practice among 
ancient writers to suppress "explicit reference to one's philosophical 
rivals."20 Claims that another work is being referred to for the 
purposes of parody, argument, or embellishment rest on apparent 
allusions to the work in question; Saxen house bases her case that 
"Plato rewrites Aristophanes's Birds" on the allusions she finds in 
the Republic to the Birds (892). The Birds, according to 
Saxenhouse, reflects the political conflict between nomos and 
physis, between the demands of law and the demands of nature, 
and Plato answers Aristophanes in the Republic by showing that the 
unity of polities and philosophy renders all accounts of justice 
laughable. 

Central to Saxenhouse's argument is her discussion of 
Republic V, in which she finds Plato's extended use of the verb 
forms of gelan (to laugh). This provides evidence of the comic 
character not only of Book V, but also of the Repub/ic as a whoie. 
Book V of the Repub/ic is of particular interest to us because of the 
apparent allusion to Sophron at 451 c: [Socrates is speaking]: 
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Then 1'11 have to go back to wh at should have perhaps 
been said in sequence, although it may be that this way of 
doing things is in fact right and that after the completion of 
the male drama, so to speak, we should then go through 
the female one--especially as you insist so urgently. 

Glaucon has insisted that Socrates expand upon "what the common 
possession of wives and children will amount to" (450b). Socrates 
elaborates his suggestion at 455d9-11 when he suggests that 
"natural capacities are distributed alike among both ... [mén and 
women] and women naturally share in all pursuits and men in all" 
(455d 9-11 f and insists at 456c9-11 that "for the production of a 
female guardian, then, our education will not be one thing for men 
and another for wamen, especially since the nature we hand over to 
it is the same".22 

On Saxenhouse's reading of Book V, the suggestion that the 
guardian class share everything in common is met with disbelief, 
disbelief which is expressed by Glaucon's laughter. Indeed, laughter 
dominates Republic V, which culminates in the most ludierous of all 
suggestions, that if a state is to be truly just philosophers must 
become kings (890). At the end of the Rep ublic , Saxenhouse 
acknowledges that the object of laughter shifts from Socrates to the 
besotted tyrant, but the sting of the work remains: the philosopher is 
not interested in social justice but in bringing to birth his own just 
soul. Unlike the Birds, the insoluble dilemma of the Republic is not 
between nomos and physis, but between politike and philosophia; 
between being a good citizen and harboring a just soul. Indeed, 
Saxen house reads the Republic as a philosophical indictment of 
community, for the real message of the dialogue is "th at there is no 
justice in the city" and that true political activity occurs not in the 
highly organized communistic utopia founded in Cephalus' house, 
but in the private discourse of a few individuals engaged in 
inte"ectual inquiry and philosophic endeavor" (900-901). If 
Saxen house is correct, we might conclude that the "general sense" 
conveyed by Plato aims at the privatization of the "public property" 
that is Socrates and an abrupt separation of philosophy from 
statescraft. 

To separate philosophy from statecraft would be for Greeks of 
the fifth and early fourth century an abrupt separation, indeed. For 
them, the very notion of being sophos consisted in expertise in 
public discourse [ta quote Bruno Gentili]: 
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it is precisely in such terms -- as expertise in public 
discourse, whether poetry or prose pertaining to history, 
religion, or the nature of the physical world -- th at the 
activity of the 'wise man' (sophos) is conceived in Greece 
from the earliest period down to the end of the fifth century. 
23 

Moreover, public discourse was central to the emergence of the 
polis and to its concepts of isonomia and citizenship.24 The 
traditional expression for the political sphere and public affairs is ta 
koina ('that which is common to all'), and Jean Pierre Vernant 
argues that in the city "all things held in 'common' must be the 
subject of free debate between those who compose the political 
body" (181 ).25 This free discussion must take place in public, "in the 
open, in the agora, and the discussion must take the form of 
speeches that develop arguments" (181-182).26 As the polis 
develops, the privilege of public speech is extended to the citizens of 
the polis; to engage in such speech is a privilege and a sign of their 
equality. 27 

Philosophy is identified with such speech;28 indeed the 
meaning of 'philosophy' was still being contested in the fourth 
century by Plato and Isocrates.29 Philosophizing, moreover, involves 
the body as weil as wh at we would call the mind. 30 Being sophos 
means that one has a certain type of body--a male body--the body of 
a citizen. The Athenians, Pericles says, can philosophize without 
becoming soft or effeminate: philosphoumen aneu malaikas. That 
such intellectual cultivation could be seen in the bodies and actions 
of Athenian citizens as weil as in their words has prompted Richard 
Sennett to drawan analogy between the open and free debate th at 
is the sign of Athenian citizenship and the citizens' proud display of 
his naked body. 311ndeed, Thucydides tells us that such nakedness 
is an achievement; it is what distinguishes the Greek from "the 
barbarians dressed in patchy furs who lived in the forest or the 
marshes" (34) and from those "who aimlessly wandered the earth 
without the protection of stone (33).32 Thus we find. as Socrates 
says, traditional Greek paideia consisting of gymnastike for the body 
and mousike tor the soul, tor one's body as weil as one's voice 
needs to be trained to stand, move. and speak in a way that is fitting 
tor an Athenian. And thus does learning to be a citizen occur not 
only in the agora and assembly. but also at the gymnasium and at 
the palestra. 33 
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There can be no doubt that Plato's Socrates challenges 
traditional Greek paideia; Socrates neither looks nor talks like a 
kalokagathos. He is, in fact, somewhat renowned tor his lack of 
attractiveness: short, squat, and bald--a physically ugly man with a 
paunch, a snub nose and protruding lips. Socrates' very existence is 
a repudiation of the notion that sophia is embodied in those who 
look noble and beautiful and good and that it is through one's 
encounters--civic, athletic, and sensual--with such citizens that one 
becomes virtuous--as Alcibiades reminds us in the Symposium. 34 

Still, Plato's Socrates is not the comic figure we find in 
Aristophanes;J5 he is strong and courageous, not soft or effeminate.36 

Socrates contests the notion th at the beautiful body is a sign of 
virtue, but he does not celebrate softness, even for women. Indeed, 
the only challenge more direct to the traditional notion that virtue is 
displayed in the male bodies and male voices of Athenian citizens 
than the character of Socrates himself are his proposals about the 
education and life of the women guardians in Republic V. 

The role of women in Greek society -both divine and human
had been a longstanding topic of debate, and whatever the comic 
potential challenging existing practices regarding gender and 
citizenship, it was exploited to its fullest extent by Aristophanes in 
the Ecclesiasazae. The tragic potentialof such challenges had also 
been realized by Euripides, whose women characters speak so 
eloquently to their position that he was caricatured as having nurses 
and servants philosophizing over their brushes. 

Finally, it is worth pointing out that the Platonic Socrates is 
presented as having been instructed by a woman, Diotima of 
Mantinea, in the one area in which he claims expertise: matters of 
love. He is also instructed in speech making by Aspasia, mistress of 
Pericles, and were sophia to consist really in giving public speeches, 
he would have been an expert in that as weil, for it was Aspasia, we 
are told in the Menexenus, who was the real author of Pericies' 
FuneralOration. 

If we are to take the dialogues seriously as imitations or re
presentations of Socratic speech, public discourse such as the 
speech of Pericles is no long er to be identified with philosophy. 
What Socrates says -how he reshapes the content of muthos- is not 
the only important thing about Socratic speech. Equally important is 
how he speaks -how he reinterprets the form of muthos so that it is 
logos. 
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The Socratic question 'What is x?' requires an answer in a 
propositional and not a narrative syntax; it is a question about wh at 
is timeless and deathless, like the gods. But if Socratic questions 
disrupt the logic of the narrative, the answers to the questions, to the 
extent that they can be answered, bring us back into the narrative, 
for we are beings in time anticipating death. As such we can only 
acquire knowledge of what is timeless and deathless from one 
sufficiently strange and marvelous to convey this muthos. One sa 
strange and marvelous might be a comic figure for some, but for 
those to whom he conveys his muthos he will be beautiful and good 
-someone whose speech can, in the words of Alcibiades in the 
Symposium, "turn our soul upside down." For those who receive this 
muthos, the loss of this strange and marvelous creature will be 
tragic indeed. 

5. Philosophy and tragedy 

We suggest that it is amistake to read Plato's dialogues only in 
relation to comedy, for as Diskin Clay reminds us, "the Socratic 
dialogues of Plato al/ow us to realize that if the comic poets offered 
models for the literary Socratics while Socrates was alive, the tragic 
poets of Athens offered models for dramatic representation of 
Socrates once he was dead."37 Writers of tragedy, like writers of 
history, can exploit the fact th at unlike the audience for wh om they 
wrote, those in the events they narrate are unaware of the full 
implications of their words and actions . 

Plato is capable of humor, to be sure; Aspasia's claim in the 
Menexenus to have authored not only Socrates' but also Pericles' 
public speech on the virtues of Athenian democracy is a bit of 
wicked humor that presumably only someone like Plato--or 
Aristophanes--could get away with. But Plato is not Aristophanes, 
and while readers' responses and senses of humor may differ, the 
Repu.blic as a whoie, and Book V in particular, are just not th at 
funny. If they were, we would hardly expect to find Thrasymachus-
whom we are pointedly told is still present during the conversation in 
Book V--sitting mum. Plato's irony and humor are typically more 
subtie than Aristophanes', and were the Republic an extended 
answer to the comic playwright, it would be not only an overblown 
one, but one that employed some rather stale material. More 
importantly, if Plato were interested in privatizing Socrates--in 
claiming him back as it were from the collective memory and 
consciousness of fifth-and fourth-century Athens-- why would Plato 
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take such pains to situate Socrates in conversation with weil known 
Athenians comprising a variety of politica I views? Although some of 
Socrates' interlocutors seem hesitant to speak with him. Socrates 
appears eager to speak with anyone and everyone. The image of 
the isolated philosopher is compatible with some accounts of 
philosophy, but it is not compatible with Plato's representation of 
Socrates. 

Given our propensity to see tragedy and comedy as distinct 
genres. 38 it is understandable that some readers would associate 
Plato's dialogues with one kind of narrative to the exclusion of 
another. But the story of Socrates is public property; the genre of the 
Socratic logo; extensive, diverse, and pervasive. The story of 
Socrates is a public narrative, and any attempt to claim this narrative 
for and to oneself would have been as inconceivable then as 
attempts in the late twentieth century to claim the figure of Martin 
Luther King Jr. or Robert F. Kennedy. Certain communities attach 
their politica I strategies and sentiments to public personas but the 
attachment works only if the "general sen se" of wh at these figures 
mean is known by all. 

We suggest that Plato's dialogues are unique because they 
con test the notion that comedy and tragedyare "naturai" categories. 
just as Socrates disputes the "naturai" categories of male and 
female. and the concomitant assumptions about gender and 
citizenship, citizenship and public discourse, and public discourse 
and philosophy. The closing words of the Phaedo. and the many 
instanees of foreshadowing that link the dramatically earl ier 
dialogues to the death of Socrates are the stuff of tragedy, not 
comedy. as are the sentiments expressed in the Seventh Letter 
about the death of a good man. 

In the Symposium, Socrates argues that the same person can 
write tragedies and comedies. If. like Agathon and Aristophanes, we 
sleep through this suggestion we are prevented from recognizing 
what is deeply philosophical about Plato's narrativizing: although it is 
difficult to imitate. even to articulate. Socrates is a character at once 
comic and tragic. Plato's Socrates is a different kind of person 
leading a different kind of life. What he does and what he says are 
foreign to everyday experience. He is, in many ways, a marvelous 
creature. Nothing destabilizes our conventional concepts of citizen 
and community like the narrative fact of the other among us. Vet no 
one since Plato has been able to offer us a believable account of 
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philosophical stranger, as comic and as tragic as such a figure may 
beo 
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citizenship." Sennett thus explains the difference between acceptable sexual 
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in terms of Greek views of body heat and their expression of notions of equality 
and subordination in sexual terms (pp. 44-50). 
33. As we see in the Charmides, where Socrates, just back from the fighting at 
Potidaea, goes to the palestra-the wrestling school--to see what young men 
are good at philosophy. Sennett remarks that in the gymnasium the boy learns 
that his body belongs to the city (46). 
34. The philosophical significance of Socrates' appearance has been 
commented on by Paul Zanker. Echoing Alcibiades' speech in the Symposium 
in which Socrates is compared to a Silenus, which when you open it, contains a 
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exemplar of the precept th at "true philosophy recognizes the 'seemingness' of 
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35. However comic Alcibiades may be at the beginning of his speech, he is 
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contrary kinds of stories. On White's view, we not only do not but are not able to 
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